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President’s Report 

Welcome to Polio NZ Inc’s Annual General Meeting for 2021. It was to be the first time 

in Nelson, but today it has become the first time electronically, via ZOOM. 

This past year has seen many difficulties and uncertainties with COVID-19 and the 

Delta Variant even right up until now. At the beginning of October, I was confident 

that our weekend in Nelson was a goer. And then there was an outbreak in the 

Waikato. My enthusiasm dropped by half, but I still thought we could do it. However, 

ten days out and with the number of Covid cases on the rise again, the uncertainty of what could happen 

and in fairness to the accommodation and restaurant people, it was decided to defer the get together until 

a later time. 

As Polio Survivors we must be ever vigilant with regards to our health and underlying issues with the Late 

Effects of Polio. We also know extremely well of the importance of vaccination. 

The Board meets three times a year between AGMs via Zoom video-conferencing to discuss the issues that 

we face in getting better recognition from the Medical Profession, DHB’s and Orthotics.  
 

Through the efforts from Gordon Jackman and the Duncan Foundation, we have achieved a lot of what we 

had set out in the Strategic Plan some six or seven years ago. Thank you, Gordon, and the Duncan 

Foundation.  
 

Gordon has since resigned as CEO of the Duncan Foundation but has been contracted by Polio NZ to 

continue with his work to better the outcomes for Polio Survivors. 
 

The Board have recently signed a Memorandum of Understanding with the Duncan Foundation so that 

they and Polio NZ have a working relationship together. 

On The Go Physio in Christchurch has set up a new clinic called “Christchurch Polio NZ Hub” complete with 

exercise equipment. The idea of the Hub is to support people to achieve their goals for better wellbeing in 

a way that suits them. Some of the services include occupational therapy home visits and support, peer 

support, dietician assessment and follow up, massage therapy, lymphedema management and follow up, 

and speech therapy. This will be great for the people of Canterbury. 

After the last AGM, the Board co-opted Jeannette Aldridge back on as Secretary, and to keep track of our 

legal commitments. Jeannette continues to respond to members via FREEPHONE 0800 476 546.  

Board member Brent Vonsierakowski secured funding from the Freemasons Foundation for the Mediboard 

displays of “Are you a survivor of Polio” pamphlet available in over 700 clinics around the country for a 

second year. I must point out that not all DHB areas have these displays.  

Brent’s daughter designed an ad to go into the Physio Matters magazine outlining our Late Effects of Polio 

problems to the physios around the country. Thank you, Brent, and Louise. 

At this particular time on behalf of the Board and the members of Polio NZ Inc I wish to acknowledge and 

thank individuals, companies, sponsors, and donators to our organization, especially the Sir Thomas and 

Lady Duncan Trust and the Freemasons Foundation. A huge thank you. 

I thank the Board members for their dedication and support special thanks to our Minute Secretary, Carla 

Ceppi, a volunteer who did not have polio. Thank you, Carla. 
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Two of our Board Members have decided not to seek re-election this year due to work and health 

commitments. Thank you Lonnard Watkins and Dorothea Pienaar for your support and time with the 

Board. We wish you both the best for the coming years. 

I also thank our Patron Vicky Duncan for her continued support. Vicky is our direct link with the long 

history that began in 1942 of the Duncan family’s help for people affected by polio. If you haven’t read the 

remarkable story in the book Otiwhiti Station by Random House, it is highly recommended reading.  

Unfortunately, this cancelled weekend may be the last of these types of 

Retreat/Seminar/AGM’s as we know them now. Face to face seminars and get 

togethers have been a wonderful way for members to catch up with each other and 

discover current learnings. We will still have an AGM, but in the future these may 

have to be conducted via Skype or ZOOM, or similar technology. This will be 

something the Board will have to look into. 

As today (October 24) is World Polio Day and in recognition, various structures 

around the country will be lit up with purple lights. If you can, I urge you to go 

and look. We hope to get photos to go in the next Polio News. 

Finally, I wish all the members of Polio NZ Inc the absolute best for the coming 

years which may be quite different from what we know now. 

Take care. Stay safe 
Brian Robinson, President 

 

  MEDIBOARD PAMPHLET UPTAKE REPORT SEPT 2020 TO AUGUST 2021 
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Agenda 

 

1. Welcome by Chair Brian Robinson 

2. Apologies: Received in advance – Julia Squire, Ngaire Jury, Liz Falkner, Dorothea 
Pienaar,  Shirley Anderson, Nancy and Graeme Blackstock, Marie Collins, Kevin 
and Maree Atkinson, Norm and Debbie Martin, Tetapua Gillies, Greg Cochrane, 
Diane Martin, Brian Snookes, Margaret Robins, Nyree Ambridge, Bernard 
O’Malley, Lonnard Watkins, Judi Barker, Terry Carr, Dr. YR Krishnaswamy, Bill 
Picken,  Malcolm Nye, Johanna Korent.  
 

3. In memory of departed members. We especially mourn the passing of our much-
loved Board member Susan Kerr, who served our members in various capacities 
over many years.  

 
4. Roll Call: 

5. Proxies 

6. President’s Report 

7. Minutes of previous AGM and Matters Arising from Minutes 

8. Treasurer Report 

9. Presentation of the Annual Financial Report  

10.  Election of Officers, Board Members. 

11.  Appointment of Reviewer: Navigator Accounting, Tauranga 

12.  Correspondence  

13.  Remits 

14.  Motions:  

15.  Any other business 
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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 2020 
SATURDAY OCTOBER 17, 2020, at 2PM  Parksyde Community Centre 7-9 Tarewa Place, Rotorua 
 

1. Welcome by Chair Brian Robinson  

2. Apologies: Anne Fitzpatrick, Edith Rose, Mike Millington, Barbara Tapper, Rehle Craigie, Louise 

Gibson, Maurice Priestley, Julia Squire, Jenny Green, Dr YR Krishnaswamy, Susan Barber, Lindsay 

Coup, Kevin and Sue O’Neill, Nigel Sutton, Ngaire Jury, Judy Cameron, Lindsay Young, Rachel 

Burton, Bridget Musters, Mee Moi Edgar, Christine McPherson, Jane Chetwynd, Elizabeth Robb, 

Marianne McCoid, Ruth Inglis, Karen Peterson Butterworth, Alan Donaldson, May Ling White, 

Claudia Mushin, Sue and Graham Steer, Ivan Prattley, Lindsay and Dorothy Coop, Nancy 

Blackstock, Michael Hodgen, Anne Paulger, Penny Hunt, Hilary Bryden, Liz Falkner, Gabriela 

Mazouchova, Terry Carr, Pamela Cook, Judi Billens, George Harvey, Jenny Gay, Leonie Hopkins, 

Marie Collins, Kevin and Maree Atkinson, Diane Jackson, Raylee Murphy, Shirley Nieuwland, Susan 

Kerr, Malcolm and Janice Nye, Lorraine Jones, Raewyn Griffiths, Wayne Davies, Gisela Sonntag.  

THAT the apologies be accepted: Moved Brian Robinson, Seconded Diane Mathews. Carried.  

3. In Memory of departed members. A Minute’s silence was held in memory of all departed 

members. We acknowledged the passing of our much loved and respected Patron David Duncan, 

and our dear friend Anne Mace who did much in service to Polio NZ members.  

4. Roll Call:  Gina Allan-Evans, Ngaire Ambridge, Frank and Anne Andrews, Jeannette Aldridge, Judi 

Barker, Sonia Blue, Carla Ceppi, Vicky Duncan, Wayne Davies Graham, Sue Griffin, Steve Griffiths, 

Kay Hayes, Barry Holland, Matthew Hood, Gordon Jackman, Gary Janmaat, Judi Kilduff, Johanna 

Korent, Cherie Latimer, Diane Mathews, Marianne McCoid, Joyce McCullough, Edith Morris, Shona 

Olsen, Dorothea Pienaar, Pam Ramage, Brian Robinson, Yi Small, Brent von Sierakowski, Margaret 

Wansborough, Max Warburton, Mary Ellen Warren, Lonnard Watkins, Jeffrey Yeo, Marlayna 

Zucchiatti. 

5. Proxies – none. 

6. President’s Report. Brian read the President’s report printed in the AGM documents.  

THAT the President’s Report be accepted: Moved: Brian Robinson, Seconded Sue Griffin. Carried.  

7. Minutes of previous AGM and Matters Arising from Minutes.  

THAT the Minutes of the AGM 2019 be accepted: Moved: Brent von Sierakowski, Seconded 

Marlayna Zucchiatti. Carried.  

8. Secretary/Treasurer Report  

THAT the Secretary/Treasurer Report presented in the AGM documents be accepted: Moved: Yi 

Liang Small, Seconded Steve Griffiths. Carried.  

9. Presentation of the Annual Financial Report  

THAT the Reviewed Statement of Performance and Annual Accounts for the year ended 30 June 

2020 be adopted and submitted to Charities Services: Moved Yi Liang Small, Seconded Judi Barker. 

Carried.  
 

10. Election of Officers, Board Members.  

Jeannette Aldridge in her role as Returning Officer reported that nominations had been called for 

the Executive positions of the Society.  
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The following nominations have been received:  

Brian Robinson, President; Stephen Griffiths, Vice President; Yi Liang Small, Treasurer. No 

nomination was received for Secretary. Carla Ceppi will continue as Minute-Secretary.  

THAT Brian Robinson be confirmed as President, Steve Griffiths confirmed as Vice President, and 

Yi Liang Small confirmed as Treasurer: Moved Carla Ceppi, Seconded Jeannette Aldridge. Carried.  
 

Election of Board of Management: Jeannette Aldridge in her role as Returning Officer reported 

that nominations had been called for the Board of Management positions of the Society. The 

Constitution allows for six positions in addition to the Executive Officers and 5 nominations were 

received. Brent von Sierakowski, Sue Griffin, Marlayna Zucchiatti, Lonnard Watkins, Dorothea 

Piennar.  

Nominations were called from the floor: Barry Holland (Auckland) Moved: Brian Robinson, 

Seconded: Steve Griffiths, Carried.  

As Returning Officer Jeannette Aldridge said “I seek confirmation that these six members, Brent 

von Sierakowski, Sue Griffin, Marlayna Zucchiatti, Lonnard Watkins, Dorothea Piennar and Barry 

Holland serve on the Board for the term 2020-2021.  

Moved: Carla Ceppi, Seconded Jeannette Aldridge. Carried.  
 

Motion: THAT Life Membership be Awarded to our Patron Vicky Duncan. Moved: Barry Holland, 

Seconded Brian Robinson. Carried. Vicky had brought with her intending to return the Life 

Membership Pin that had been presented to David in 2013. Instead, Brian pinned it on Vicky to 

much applause and gratitude for Vicky’s continued support of our work.  

11. Appointment of Reviewer: THAT Navigator Accounting of Tauranga be appointed as the 

Reviewer for this financial year.  

12. Correspondence – none. 

13. Remits: Change Clause 2.22 The Board shall meet at least five (5) times during the period of 

between Annual General Meetings.  

Motions: MOVE that Clause 2.22 be altered in the following manner: The Board shall meet at least 

three (3) times during the period between Annual General Meetings. Moved: Joyce McCullough, 

Seconded Barry Holland. Carried.  

14. Any other business  

There being no further business the meeting closed at 3:55pm. 

 

Presentation by Andrew Veale, Sleep Specialist, prior to the AGM 2020.      Photo thanks to Noel Morris.  
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Treasurer’s Report 
It has been another productive year since the last AGM. That is all reflected 

in the Financial Statements which were formally Reviewed and Approved by 

Navigator Accounting in Tauranga.  

Total Operating Receipts is $59,456 and Total Operating Payments is 

$63,990 for the year end of 30th June 2021. Our activities are reflected that 

our expenses are $63,990 under $125,000 a year for a Charities Services Tier 

4 organisation that Polio NZ Incorporated is for the level of accounting 

reporting required to Charities Services.   

A big success for this year’s accounting is that we completed our second full financial year using the XERO 

online accounting system. This gives certainty to our compliance obligations and is a huge help for the end of 

year accounts review for a Charities Services Tier 4 organisation. This has significantly allowed the Treasurer 

to focus on governance and overview rather than day to day bookkeeping. This also ensures stability for the 

organisation. 

The Board contracted Gordon Jackman to set up a comprehensive membership database using a platform 

called VEGA. It is about being able to capture all the information that members give us about their experience 

polio which can then be used to provide equipment and services. It will also improve our ability to 

communicate with our members and to link the database with the website and our accounting system.  

The database was funded by a gift from the Freemason’s Foundation in memory of Anne Mace.  

It is encouraging to know that our members and friends are thinking of this organisation when making their 

Wills. Such gifts give certainty to the Board in planning its work for the future without being vulnerable to the 

uncertainty of the availability of grant funding. 

We received another generous donation from Freemasons Foundation to display the Are you a survivor of 

Polio pamphlet in medical centres throughout the country for a second year.  

To ease problems of accessibility for the Board’s Officers and due to legislation changes, the Board has 

changed Polio NZ Inc. bankers from SBS to Kiwibank.  

All members were notified through Polio NZ News to pay their member subscription through Kiwibank and 

almost everyone did! Thank you so much for your attention to this.  We still have a couple of Term Investments 

with SBS that will mature in November 2021, and we will move completely to Kiwibank in December. 

It is an honour to be the Treasurer of Polio NZ Inc. and to work with a Board of dedicated volunteers who all 

have families, employment, and other obligations on their time, but who continue to serve the Purposes for 

which this organisation was founded for the sake of all those who are living with the effects of Polio in New 

Zealand.  My best wishes to all members, and I thank you for your continued support.  

A special thank you to those who have given a donation with their subscription. It is your gesture of 

appreciation and support that gives heart and encouragement to those serving on the Board. We receive 

hundreds of donations with the subs, too many to list but equally appreciated.  This list is of donations 

received $300 or more from 1st July 2020 to 30th June 2021: 

Waikato Branch Fundraising: $3,000; Catherine Dobbie for the late John Lewis Dobbie: $300; Onehunga 

Maungawhao Lodge- Freemasons: $500; The late Nan Taylor- last settlement: $2,260; Freemasons Foundation: 
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$28,642; Freemasons Foundation In Memory of Ann Mace: $8,325; Brian & Dallas Robinson- Quiz Night: $613; 

SBS Bank Donation- Starwinner: $1,000; Western Bay Support Group: $531 

 

I move that the following Reviewed Financial Statements be accepted and filed with Charities Services for the 

year ending 30 June 2021. The full Performance Report will be publicly available from November 1 at 

https://www.charities.govt.nz/   Search for CC 25022 
 

Yi Liang Small 
Treasurer for 2020/2021 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

 

  

https://www.charities.govt.nz/
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New Members:   
We have welcomed 20 new members to Polio NZ Inc. since the last AGM. Each new member 

receives a copy of the 16-page book A Clinical Introduction to the Late Effects of Polio, and if 

relevant to them, a copy of Polio Australia’s publication Managing Muscles and Mobility: The 

Late Effects of Polio. They receive back issues of the Polio News, a copy of the Constitution, and 

two Drug Alert Cards for their wallets. They are encouraged to register for an assessment with 

The Duncan Foundation, and to meet with other members via the weekly Zoom sessions and 

exercise classes. Canterbury members will now also be introduced to The Polio Hub at On The 

Go Physio, made possible by the generous bequest of the late Almer Slack. 
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This full-page ad will appear in six bi-monthly issues of the Physio Matters magazine that is 

distributed to over 5000 physios throughout the country.  
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This article appeared in the August 2021 issue of New Zealand Anaesthesia, The Magazine of the New Zealand 

Society of Anaesthetists.
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GRATEFUL ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 

The Society expresses our deepest gratitude to the organisations and individuals who have supported us 

over the last year, including Primo of Taranaki who provide free internet to our Secretary.  Our sincere 

thanks go to the hundreds of people who sent in donations - too numerous to list.    

 

 

 

 

 

Registered Charity No: CC 25022;  
Incorporated Society No: 485143 
IRD/GST No. 62-049-111   
All donations over $5 are tax-deductible 
Exempt from Income Tax in terms of Section CB 4(1)c (Income Tax Act 1994);  
Bank: Kiwibank 38-9022-0468027-01  
Mailing Address: PO Box 20 New Plymouth 4340 
Freephone: 0800 476546  (0800 4POLIO)   
Website: polio.org.nz 

http://www.polio.org.nz/

